SOUTHINGTON BOARD OF EDUCATION

SOUTHINGTON, CONNECTICUT

REGULAR MEETING

FEBRUARY 19, 2015

The regular meeting of the Southington Board of Education was held on Thursday, February 19, 2015 at 7:30 p.m. in the Municipal Center Public Assembly Room, 200 North Main Street, Southington, Connecticut with Executive Session scheduled for 6:30 p.m.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mrs. Terri Carmody, Vice Chairperson, called the meeting to order at 6:35 p.m.

Present from the Board: Mrs. Terri Carmody, Vice-Chairperson, Mrs. Colleen Clark, Mr. David Derynoski, Mrs. Patricia Johnson, Mrs. Terry Lombardi, Mr. Zaya Oshana and Mrs. Patricia Queen. Absent were Mr. Brian Goralski, Chairman, and Mrs. Jill Notar-Francesco.

Present from Administration: Mr. Timothy Connellan, Superintendent of Schools and Mrs. Karen Smith, Assistant Superintendent.

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move to go into Executive Session, excluding the public and the press, for the purpose of discussing Personnel Matters, and upon conclusion reconvene to public session."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

2. EXECUTIVE SESSION TO DISCUSS PERSONNEL MATTERS

Mrs. Carmody declared the Executive Session ended at 7:06 p.m.

3. CELEBRATION OF EXCELLENCE

At 7:14 p.m., in Celebration of Excellence, the Board members and Mr. Eric Swallow, Athletic Director, recognized the Southington Blue Knights Football Team for earning their second straight CIAC Class LL State Championship. Football Coach, Mike Drury, was recognized for receiving the Walter Camp Coach of the Year Award. Mrs. Carmody presented Coach Drury with a Certificate of Excellence and Mrs. Clark presented the four Co-Captains (Matt Thomson, Matt Maxwell, Alex Jamele and Matt Koczera) with a Certificate of Excellence for the entire Blue Knights Football team.

4. RECONVENE MEETING ~ REGULAR SESSION

The regular session was reconvened at 7:36 p.m. by Mrs. Carmody, Vice-Chairperson. Board members present were Mrs. Colleen Clark, Mr. David Derynoski, Mrs. Patricia Johnson, Mrs. Terry Lombardi, Mr. Zaya Oshana and Mrs. Patricia Queen. Absent were Mr. Brian Goralski, Chairman, and Mrs. Jill Notar-Francesco.

Present from the administration were Mr. Timothy Connellan, Superintendent of Schools; Mrs. Karen Smith, Assistant Superintendent; Mrs. Sherri DiNello, Director of Business and Finance; Mr. Peter Romano, Director of Operations, and Ms. Margaret Walsh, Director of Pupil Personnel Services.

Student representatives present were James Brino, Christopher Iverson and Elizabeth Veilleux.

There were approximately 17 people in the audience.

5. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The audience recited the Pledge of Allegiance led by the student representatives.

Mrs. Carmody requested a moment of silence in memory of Mr. George Griffin who recently passed away and was a member of the Southington Building Committee, Democratic Town Council, Chamber of Commerce, and Chairman of the Building Committee for the Joseph DePaolo Middle School. She noted that he was instrumental in building many of the schools in Southington. Mrs. Carmody also requested a moment of silence for Mrs. Bea Turini who was the matron at Southington High School for 25 years and recently passed away.

6. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

a. Regular Meeting ~ January 22, 2015

MOTION: by Mr. Oshana, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the regular Board of Education minutes of January 22, 2015, as submitted."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

7. COMMUNICATIONS

a. Communications from Audience

There was no audience communication.

b. Communications from Board Members and Administration

Communication from the Board Members:

Mr. Derynoski reported that he attended a Foxathon at Plantsville School which is a fundraiser held by the fifth grade class every year to benefit CCMC (Connecticut Children's Medical Center). This year, they raised \$3,700.

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mr. Oshana:

"Move to move Agenda Item 11.a 'Overnight / Out of State Field Trip Approval' to Agenda Item 8.b."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

Mrs. Clark clarified the Board of Education voting procedures to the public. She explained that individual Board members may have their own opinions and may state them publically or privately. They are, at that point, representing themselves. The entire Board of Education must publically vote on matters pertaining to the Board. Once the matter has been decided by the majority, all members of the Board of Education must support it.

Mrs. Lombardi reported that in the last week of January, the YMCA held their annual meeting and that Nancy Chiero, Southington High School special education teacher, was honored and received the "Unsung Hero Award." Mrs. Lombardi explained that in addition to serving 12 years on the YMCA Board of Directors, Mrs. Chiero is also a board member for the Construction Education Center serving as the education liaison between Southington High School and commercial construction industries. She has co-chaired the Technology Advisory Board for six years getting students involved in the workforce in areas of manufacturing, construction, transportation, and communications by ways of job shadowing. Mrs. Chiero is also an ACE mentor for the Architectural Construction and Engineering Club, a member of the townwide committee to support LEAF (Lewis Education Agricultural Farm), coordinator for the Chamber of Commerce Internship Program and mentors children and places them in internships in businesses throughout Southington. Mrs. Lombardi noted that Mrs. Chiero is also a member of the ASSET Building Classroom Team and, most importantly, she influences children every single day.

Mrs. Lombardi affirmed that the Board of Education members are committed, children focused, relentless on education excellence, respectful of differing opinions, talented, Southington residents, parents, grandparents, educators, business professionals and volunteers who devote more than 15 hours a week to the education of the Southington public school children. Mrs. Lombardi remarked that she has had the honor to be part of the Board of Education team for almost four years. She explained that at the February 11 Board of Finance meeting, a Southington citizen referred to the members of the Board of Education as "deceitful" and made accusations and personal attacks. She stated that the citizen's lecture and drama was a great example of what "disrespect" looked like. Mrs. Lombardi stated that it was not what is taught in their homes and not what they teach in the community. She pointed out that it was an example of the type of behavior that triggers negative feelings, bad relationships, and emotionally harms others. Mrs. Lombardi acknowledged that Mr. Cyr's voice was very important, the research that he conducts is helpful, and his commitment to Southington is admirable. However, his approach, tone and words are offensive to her personally and to the Board of Education team who works so hard for the children of Southington. She is very comfortable waking up every morning and looking at herself in the mirror and being proud of her actions, words, and decisions wherever she is and that "bopping her head" is not a characteristic

that people note her for. Instead, she speaks with her mouth, not with "bopping her head." She asked Mr. Cyr to share his voice with correct information and in a respectful manner to the Board of Education team who devotes so much of their time.

Communication from Administration:

Mr. Connellan reported on the following:

1. Common Core Coaching Days: Mrs. Smith reported that in the fall, they were one of the few districts that were awarded 22 coaching days in the current school year from the State of Connecticut Department of Education. Coaching Days are days where curriculum and instructional facilitators/consultants come into the district and do walk-throughs in classrooms examining, with our teachers, teacher leaders, department chairs, etc., for evidence of Common Core best practices and talking with the teachers about evidence that is spotted that actually aligns well with Common Core. These walk-throughs are happening in areas of mathematics and English language arts. The consultants are talking about ways that they can integrate social studies with English language arts. They talk about the coaching value of teachers working with teachers and specialists' working with teachers to process what is actually seen. This is a different model that fits in well with the Teacher Evaluation Program, which is legally titled Teacher Evaluation and Support. This is the support piece. The feedback from teachers has been wonderful and non-threatening. She noted that this has been a missing link for years in school districts, and people are actually asking if they can come to Southington to observe what is happening with our coaching models.

Mrs. Queen asked how our school district became eligible for the program. Mrs. Smith explained that the district applied through an application process with CREC through the efforts of Mrs. Stephanie Lawlor, Language Arts Coordinator. The acceptance into the coaching program was because of the district's preparedness for Common Core.

- 2. <u>High School Principal Vacancy and Transition</u>: Mr. Connellan reported that Dr. Semmel, Southington High School Principal, has been appointed Superintendent in Plymouth. Administration will be posting his vacancy on Monday, February 23 for one month closing on March 23, 2015. There will be two rounds of interviews taking place during the weeks of April 20 and April 27 leading up to an interview by the Board of Education on May 12, 2015 with the intent of having the Board appoint a successful candidate on May 14, 2015 with a start date of July 1, 2015.
- 3. <u>School Safety and Security Plan</u>: Mr. Connellan reported that the appropriate sign-offs by town and board officials are scheduled for February 25, 2015 in the morning and the roll out by administrators will be during staff meetings on March 10, 2015.

c. Communications from Student Representatives

Mr. Iverson reported on the following:

- The Southington High School Guidance Department has begun meeting with students to discuss course registration.
- Students are signing up for the SBAC test. The English portion of the SBAC test is offered in the classrooms during the school day, and students do not need to sign up for that portion of the test. This year, administration determined for the betterment of the students that they choose the session to take the math test. It is

5 - 4 4 4 3 5 5 1 m.

supposed to help the students choose a date that is best suited for their schedule. A weekend test is offered if a student wishes not to miss any school classes.

- The Southington High School Boys' Swim Team have 8 wins and 2 losses and are excelling this year coached by Mr. Tuttle from the Social Studies Department.
- The Girls' Basketball Senior Night was held this past Monday. The seniors on the varsity team were Kate Paterson and Nicole Fischer.
- The Boys' Basketball Senior Night will be held on Friday, February 20, 2015.

Miss Veilleux reported on the following:

- Students have received the informational packets regarding the AP tests that begin in May.
- Trivia Night, a fundraiser for the senior class, will be held on Wednesday, February 25 and costs \$5.00 per player. The top three teams will receive a gift card. It is open to all grades.

Mr. James Brino reported on the following:

- The Southington High School Music Department will host Surround Sound on March 6-8, 2015, which is an indoor Marching Band show held in the high school auditorium.
- There will be a Professional Development Day on Wednesday, February 25.
- The first competition for the Robotics team will be held February 27-March 1 at Wilby High School in Waterbury.
- Twenty students will be attending the New England Key Club Convention.

8. REPORT OF THE SUPERINTENDENT

a. Personnel Report

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mrs. Clark:

"Move to approve the Personnel Report, as presented."

Motion carried by voice vote with Mrs. Lombardi abstaining.

b. Overnight / Out of State Field Trip Approval (formerly Agenda Item 11.a)

Mrs. Beth Hosmer, Key Club Advisor, explained that this year the convention takes place at the end of April vacation. They have the initial caucus in the evening with guest speakers. The Key Club, regionally and nationally, has been working with people in Vietnam and building schools there. On Saturday, there are workshops for incoming Presidents, Vice-Presidents, Historians and Key Club members. In the past, there has been seven to nine members attending; but, this year there will be 20 students.

Mrs. Queen thanked Mrs. Hosmer and Mrs. Petra Johnson for giving of their time and being responsible of these students for three days and two nights on this field trip, which she felt was an amazing educational opportunity.

MOTION: by Mrs. Clark, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the field trip for the Southington High School Key Club to attend the District Educational Conference in Springfield, Massachusetts, as presented."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

9. COMMITTEE REPORTS

a. Finance Committee Report ~ February 5, 2015

Mrs. Carmody explained that Mr. Goralski, Chairman, was not at tonight's Board of Education meeting because he had some minor surgery and that Mrs. Notar-Francesco was absent because she had a death in her family.

Mrs. Lombardi reported that the Finance Committee met on February 5, 2015 and discussed the Ag-Science and Technology estimated enrollment for 2015-2016 with the projected tuition calculation of \$333,431 to be included in the town's budget. The committee reviewed the Self Insurance Report and that as of December 2014, they are \$15,581 less than budgeted. The committee discussed the Rubbish Removal and Recycling Proposal and will get back to the Board with a recommendation at a future meeting.

1. Lawn Mowing and Trimming Bid Award - 2015-BID-#19 (Flanders, Hatton, Thalberg and Strong Schools)

The committee recommended awarding the lowest vendors, Green Meadow, to Flanders and Hatton Elementary Schools and Cheshire Concrete to Thalberg and Strong Elementary Schools. Both contractors are currently performing services for the district, and administrators have been very happy with their performance.

MOTION: by Mrs. Lombardi, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the Lawn Mowing and Trimming Bid Award 2015-BID-#19 for Flanders, Hatton, Thalberg and Strong Schools, as submitted."

ROLL CALL VOTE: YES – Mrs. Clark, Mrs. Johnson, Mrs. Lombardi, Mrs. Queen, Mr. Oshana, Mrs. Carmody, Mr. Derynoski. **Motion carried unanimously**.

2. Preschool Tuition Rates 2015-2016

Mrs. Lombardi reported that the committee reviews these rates annually and does rate comparisons with preschools across the town. The Southington Public Schools Preschool tuition rate is purposely kept low with the tuition received covering the paraprofessional salaries. The Finance Committee recommended increasing the current tuition rate by 10% even though others have increased by 13-15%.

MOTION: by Mrs. Lombardi, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the Preschool Tuition Rates for 2015-2016, as presented."

ROLL CALL VOTE: YES – Mrs. Clark, Mr. Derynoski, Mrs. Johnson, Mrs. Lombardi, Mr. Oshana, Mrs. Queen, Mrs. Carmody. **Motion carried unanimously**.

b. Policy & Personnel Committee Meeting ~ February 17, 2015

Mrs. Clark reported that the committee discussed the signage needed for video surveillance and that they are in the process of developing a policy. She thanked Mr. Peter Romano for attending the meeting and sharing a sample of a sign. The committee will be finalizing the policy at their next meeting and will bring it to the full Board. The committee also discussed the Accounting Manager position and agreed to make a minor change to present to the Board tonight later on the agenda. The committee made some minor grammatical changes on the job descriptions for the high school principal and elementary school principal.

Mrs. Lombardi shared that on the High School Principal and the Hatton School Principal job descriptions, one mentioned that the requirements were "preferred" and the other said "essential" and that they both should be consistent. Mrs. Clark noted that it was an error when they were re-doing them and thanked Mrs. Lombardi for bringing it to her attention. Mrs. Lombardi noted that on the High School Principal job description, it states, "Promote community relations." She suggested that it should be stronger language and state, "Develop community relations." Mrs. Carmody stated that these were first readings and that they were not taking action on them tonight. Mrs. Clark said that the committee will take those recommendations into consideration.

10. OLD BUSINESS

a. Town Government Communications

Mrs. Carmody reminded the Board of the following important dates:

- Monday, March 2, 2015, 7:00 p.m. at DePaolo Middle Schools, Board of Finance Public Hearing on the Board of Education 2015-2016 budget.
- Wednesday, March 25, 2015, Board of Finance meeting, Town Hall Council Chambers, Board of Finance recommended budget.
- Monday, April 27, 2015, Town Council Public Hearing on the budget, time and place to be announced.
- Monday, May 11, 2015, Town Council Adopts 2015-2016 Budget, time and place to be announced.

Mrs. Queen asked when the Board of Finance Workshops will be held. Mrs. DiNello replied that there are four dates for the workshops; however, she has not been informed the date that they will be discussing the Board of Education budget. She will inform the Board when she receives that information.

b. Construction Update

Mr. Romano reported that the construction is ongoing and that the furniture for the Media Centers at DePaolo and Kennedy Middle Schools were installed. This phase of the construction at Kennedy Middle School will be turned over in late March, and for DePaolo, it will be turned over at the beginning of March. On March 4, 2015, he will be attending a PCT (Plan

Completion Test) meeting with the State of Connecticut School Facilities Unit along with representatives from Fletcher Thompson, Newfield Construction, and Fred Cox. They need approval from the state so they can go out to bid for generators and other items. He noted that the plans were provided to the Board prior to the meeting. Per procedure, they need the Board of Education's approval on this plan before they take it to the state for approval, so they can get the generators out to bid, ordered, and installed over the summer months. Mr. Romano introduced Mr. Mark Hopper from Fletcher Thompson to explain and answer any questions.

Mr. Hopper explained that he is working on both DePaolo and Kennedy Middle Schools. He stated that he was at the meeting to procedurally get approval of drawings and specifications from the Board of Education that would allow them to go to the PCT (Plan Completion Test) meeting, which is the first review of drawings and specifications for the generator project and courtyard project in each middle school. He pointed out that the generator project was part of the original drawings and specs that came before the Board for approval as part of the initial project. At the time, it was listed as a bid alternate, and at the signing of the construction contracts early on in the project, it was not included as part of the project. The reason for that was there were thoughts that grants would be available that would pay for the complete purchase of the two generators for each school; therefore, the generators were not included as part of the project. The grants were not able to be secured, and they want to put these generators back into the project. From the standpoint of the two courtyards, the entire project and Building Committee team wanted to be able to make improvements to the courtyards. The project is going through a "Like New Renovation." At the time that the overall project was developed, there was no work that was considered in either of the two courtyards from a budget and project definition standpoint. At this time, there is a desire to make some improvements to those courtyards from an aesthetic, maintenance and operational standpoint to lower the maintenance and operational costs of those two courtyards. He noted that the courtyards are not used for educational purposes. Mr. Hopper stated that there were drawings circulated after this package was approved by the Building Committee at their meeting on Tuesday, and he had copies if anyone needed it. He stated that he needed two signatures before he left the meeting tonight to hand carry to the state meeting on March 4, 2015; one from the Board Vice Chairperson and one from the Superintendent of Schools, if approved.

Mr. Derynoski questioned if the main heating source for both schools would be oil or gas. Mr. Hopper replied that it was gas. Mr. Derynoski noted that the generators have a sound attenuation and a sub-based fuel oil tank and asked if the generators would be powered with oil. Mr. Hopper replied that they would be. Mr. Derynoski asked why they would do that when they have natural gas available. He did not like to bury tanks because that creates problems. Mr. Hopper explained that the tank is not buried; it sits underneath the generator so that the generator and tank comes as a packaged unit. He believed it was because of economics and not having to run the gas line from the street all the way to the rear and because of the availability to fill the tanks on an as needed basis. There are some jurisdictions that don't look at gas as being an uninterruptable fuel source. A tank that is filled could be considered uninterruptable because you can arrange a time for deliveries in an emergency event. Mr. Derynoski noticed that the location for the one at DePaolo would be at the farthest point on property line by the Armory. Mr. Hopper replied that was correct. Mr. Derynoski thought that was a long way to run electrical lines to feed the panel which is in the middle of the school. Mr. Hopper replied that as part of the construction project all the conduits and the foundations for the generators were part of the original construction project so they happened to already be in place. The project plan tonight is for the actual purchase of the generators to sit on the existing pad. He believed that the

generators and equipment around the site were located to be as far away from classroom space as possible, and there is acoustical attenuation requirements that they need to comply with. Mr. Derynoski pointed out that it was contrary to what is at Kennedy because that generator is right up against the building. Mr. Romano explained that the conduits were already underground for both of these generators, and they are married to where these locations are unless they want to spend more money. He pointed out that the generators need to be exercised on a routine basis, so they try to locate them as far from the school or any residence. The topography at Kennedy does not allow them to put the generator farther away from the school. Mr. Romano agreed with Mr. Derynoski that his points were valid, and they probably would not use the generators with the students in school, but they do have to exercise them.

Mrs. Johnson questioned the purpose of the generators. Mr. Hopper replied that they are emergency generators that will run the elevators, kitchens, emergency lighting and various sections of the school. Mrs. Johnson asked if there will be enough money to fund these if they put this money back into the construction cost. Mr. Hopper replied that there will be enough money by getting the costs included in the project outside of the change order process.

Mrs. Lombardi asked if the operational maintenance costs in the budget will be less for the courtyards. Mr. Hopper believed it would be a reduction in maintenance and operation costs. Mrs. Lombardi questioned how much lower the maintenance cost would be. Mr. Romano explained that it is an area that will be difficult to maintain especially with weeds which would have to be manually pulled by hand. The hope is to put in an artificial turf with no maintenance. There will be no lower cost to the budget. Mrs. Lombardi asked why they have the courtyard and if it could be used for something else. Mr. Hopper replied that the courtyard is there to bring natural light into the classrooms that open onto that space. Mr. Romano stated that this is a Renovate-as-New Project and that existing space could not be modified because it would not be ADA compliant and it is inaccessible to students.

Mrs. Queen asked if there was an environmental club that used to maintain the courtyard at DePaolo Middle School. Mr. Steve Madancy, Kennedy Middle School Principal, replied from the audience that the club exists at both middle schools, and they plant flowers in planters; otherwise, it becomes weed infested.

MOTION: by Mrs. Clark, seconded Mrs. Queen:

"Move to approve the plans and bid documents needed for the March 4, 2015 PCT (Plan Completion Test) Meeting with the state for DePaolo Middle School."

ROLL CALL VOTE: YES – Mrs. Queen, Mrs. Clark, Mr. Derynoski, Mrs. Johnson, Mrs. Lombardi, Mr. Oshana, Mrs. Carmody. **Motion carried unanimously.**

MOTION: by Mrs. Clark, seconded Mrs. Queen:

"Move to approve the plans and bid documents needed for the March 4, 2015 PCT (Plan Completion Test) Meeting with the state for Kennedy Middle School."

ROLL CALL VOTE: YES – Mrs. Queen, Mrs. Clark, Mr. Derynoski, Mrs. Johnson, Mrs. Lombardi, Mr. Oshana, Mrs. Carmody. **Motion carried unanimously.**

11. NEW BUSINESS

- a. Overnight / Out of State / Field Trip Approval (Moved to Agenda Item 8.b)
- b. Early Childhood Collaboration Presentation ~ Mary E. Yuskis, Ed.D.,
 Director

Dr. Mary Yuskis, Director of the Early Childhood Collaborative of Southington (ECCS) gave a PowerPoint presentation on the partnership between the Early Childhood Collaborative of Southington and the Southington Public Schools. Along with her were other representatives from ECCS: Michelle Slimak, ECCS Chairperson; Jim Williamson, President of the Community Foundation of Greater New Britain; Scott Sunbury, parent of students at Kelley School; Kristi Josephson, ECCS Marketing and Promotions Coordinator, and Patrice Clynes, District Math Specialist K-3. Dr. Yuskis spoke to the following areas: 1) the importance of early experiences and why they matter; 2) the community plan overview; 3) some of the highlights of the work that they have been doing over the past year, 4) the ECCS Partnership Roundtable; and 5) daily math practice at home for young children.

Dr. Yuskis focused on the following areas in the PowerPoint presentation:

What is ECCS?

The collaborative is comprised of a committed group of parents, educators, healthcare providers, childcare providers, community leaders, business owners and members of the community who are deeply invested in the growth, development and academic success of young children in the community of Southington.

• Mission Statement: All Southington school children will enter school ready to learn.

The group supports the Mission Statement and put it into perspective by saying it is important to know why quality childhood experiences are so critical. Dr. Yuskis noted eight critical reasons of why childhood experiences are important and pointed out that the investment now has a significant return later.

National Research:

Dr. Yuskis read two brief sentences about the importance of early childhood education that sets the tone for the work that they do in the collaborative. Dr. Yuskis quoted James Heckman who is a Professor of Economics at the University of Chicago and Nobel Laureate in Economics who said that, "Early childhood development drives success in school and life. A critical time to shape productivity is from birth to age 5 when the brain develops rapidly to build the foundation of cognitive and character skills necessary for success in school, health, career and life. Early childhood education fosters cognitive skills along with attentiveness, motivation, self-control and sociability, the character skills that turn knowledge into know-how and people into productive citizens."

• What does the ECCS offer?

ECCS supports parents and caregivers and is an early childhood resource for the community. They offer workshops and professional development opportunities and are a conduit to community and civic organizations to share the message that a strong early childhood foundation is important. ECCS partners with the Family Resource Center.

• The Community Plan for Southington's Young Children:

In the early part of 2014, Dr. Yuskis was asked to assist the ECCS with compiling the Community Plan for Southington's young children. Dr. Yuskis shared the plan that drives a lot of the work that they are doing and a lot of decisions that they are making. She gave a comprehensive overview of the state of early childhood in our community in both the areas of strength and weakness. She noted that the plan was very extensive and long. The plan is written in an electronic format so that it can be consistently updated to reflect the work that they are doing and is designed to bring attention to some areas of concern. It also incorporates results-based accountability.

Key Areas of Focus from the ECCS Plan:

Dr. Yuskis explained that the plan was on the Internet with three sections which are: 1) Community, 2) Health and, 3) Education. She spoke to the KEI (Kindergarten Entrance Inventory) Numeracy Scores, especially in literacy; CMT scores in math and reading, the number of children with preschool experience, and the number of accredited childcare centers in Southington. There are 35 home daycares and none of them are accredited. However, there is a way that accreditation can be obtained through the NAFCC (National Association of Family Childcare), which is being spearheaded by Mrs. Michelle Passamano [Registrar]. They recently received a grant for \$4,500 from the Main Street Foundation (Women and Girls Fund) to support five home daycare providers in Southington being able to pursue accreditation. Currently, in the entire state of Connecticut, only two home daycare providers have achieved this accreditation. If Southington is successful, they will be in the forefront for the entire state with having five home daycares that are accredited.

• How is ECCS addressing their focus areas?

Dr. Yuskis explained that they plan to continue to share their message with policymakers, supporters, funding sources, and education members of the community about the return on investment of this work. They will offer math manipulative kits to incoming kindergarten students at registration time to reiterate the importance of early math skills and begin the accreditation process for home daycare providers. They plan to offer scholarships to incoming preschool students for families who find the cost to be a hardship; continue to seek grant opportunities to support some of their work; continue to build meaningful partnerships in the community; investigate the idea of partnering members of our senior population with our younger students to assist in support of mastery of key subjects such as reading and math; pursue the goal of making the ECCS part of Southington's budget because the majority of grant funding is only available for one more year. They are currently funded solely on grant money including a \$5,000 grant from the Board of Education to support their work. She noted that the Community Foundation is a wonderful partner as is the Graustein Memorial Fund.

Mrs. Carmody thanked Dr. Yuskis for the important work that she does preparing the children for when they enter the Southington school system. She felt that the page in the Board packet with "Did you know?" should be out in the community for everyone to read. Dr. Yuskis explained that they hoped to create lawn signs with the "Did you know?" information on the signs and put them around the community.

Mrs. Queen asked for some of the ways that they were reaching out to the at-risk population who are not involved in a preschool experience. Dr. Yuskis replied that was the challenge because they have to be identified. She noted that they work closely with the Southington Community Services office because they see some of those families, and she tries to be present for some of their events. They also have contact with the schools and preschools. Dr.

Yuskis pointed out that they do not offer any financial aid, but they are the conduit to other programs. One of the things about the Family Resource Center is that it is a quality program at no cost.

Mrs. Johnson noted that the number that jumped out at her was that only 79% of children in Southington have preschool experience, which means about 100 of the incoming kindergarteners in 2015 will have no preschool experience. She found this very upsetting because they will be behind right away. Mrs. Clark felt part of the problem was parents do not know what is available and that the Board has to do a better job of getting the word out. Dr. Yuskis acknowledged that one of their roles is trying to educate the community.

Mrs. Lombardi noted that Linda Clock and Kelly Nichols found that the majority of the ELL (English Language Learners) children did not have preschool experience because their parents were not socialized with the community. She questioned if Dr. Yuskis could connect with those families. Dr. Yuskis replied that was one of their action items embedded within the plan. She noted there were many language and cultural barriers as well and that it was a critical area that they will be working on.

Mrs. Carmody thanked Dr. Yuskis for her presentation. Mrs. Lombardi thanked Mr. Williamson for the grant money.

c. Middle School Enrollment Study

Mrs. Betty Lutz [retired Kelley Elementary Principal] and Mrs. Pamela Aldi [retired Kennedy Middle School Assistant Principal] were given the charge of looking at middle school redistricting for 2015-2016 because of the inequity of the number of students at each school and gave a PowerPoint presentation on their findings. They highlighted the following:

- For the 2014-2015 school year, there are 106 more students at J. F. Kennedy Middle School (JFK) than at J. A. DePaolo Middle School (JAD). They looked at various scenarios to show what could happen if they moved some streets in order to make the inequity go away.
- They identified grade levels and kept that grade consistent in order to follow the data. The feeder schools feeding students into JFK and JAD are Derynoski and Kelley Elementary Schools. Out of the 107 students from Derynoski, 74 are going to JFK and 33 are going to JAD. For Kelley Elementary School, there are 66 students with 34 going to JFK and 32 going to JAD.
- A percentage chart of students at Kelley School showed that the percentage of students going to JFK decreases over time by approximately 10% and the percentage of students going to JAD increases over time.
- A percentage chart of students at Derynoski School showed that the percentage of students going to JFK increases over time by approximately 8% and the percentage of students going to JAD decreases over time.
- Mrs. Lutz noted that Mr. Romano helped them with the approved sub-divisions in town and that there are five elementary schools that will be impacted by the approved sub-divisions as of two months ago. They broke the sub-divisions out into the two middle schools with 208 building lots in the JFK district and 204 building lots in the JAD district. There are currently 148 approved sub-divisions in the Derynoski Elementary School district and 204 approved sub-divisions in

- the Thalberg Elementary School district. Mrs. Aldi noted that looking at the building projects was essential to their work.
- Mrs. Lutz explained that there were four different scenarios that they took into account based on the split schools and how they would possibly move streets. The first scenario is to make no changes. The second scenario was moving all of Kelley Elementary School students to JAD to balance enrollment and then Kelley School would not be a split school. The third scenario was to move all of Jude Lane and north students to JAD, which are Kelley Elementary School students. A few years ago when redistricting was talked about, these were the streets included at that time.
- Mrs. Aldi stated that the fourth scenario would move select Derynoski Elementary School streets to JAD. They found that it works for one year and then disappears and works against them.
- They looked in detail at how the four scenarios would affect grade levels over time.
- Mrs. Lutz pointed out that they presented this information to Mr. Connellan, Mrs. Smith, Mr. Goralski, Mrs. Carmody, Mrs. Notar-Francesco and the middle school principals.

Mrs. Carmody thanked them for all their work and the PowerPoint presentation making it easy for them to understand.

Mrs. Lombardi noted that the enrollment in the middle schools was going down. She asked if they looked at the building projects and the residential lots and allocated a certain number of students per lot. Mrs. Lutz replied that they did not. She noted that Mr. Romano spoke to Mr. Louis Perillo [Economic Development Coordinator] on that, and they don't even allocate a certain number. Mrs. Lutz stated that it was just a guessing game. Mrs. Lombardi felt that the Board had a big challenge to look at the overall picture. She noted the physical capacity in the JFK building and questioned if it was impacting curriculum in any way. Mrs. Smith replied that team sizes are larger at JFK and populations in need of support are greater at Kennedy. As a result of that, Mrs. Smith and Mr. Connellan are re-evaluating resource allocation. Mrs. Carmody felt that the recommendation was to go with no change and questioned if they would transfer staff. Mrs. Smith replied that they are evaluating programs and team size for equity.

Mr. Connellan thanked Mrs. Lutz and Mrs. Aldi for the tremendous amount of work that they put into this. Mr. Connellan summarized that the task that they asked the consultants to look at was rebalancing the middle schools, which they accomplished by providing the information. Mr. Connellan felt that the Board did not need to take action on this. His recommendation is that they maintain the current pattern knowing it will begin to balance out naturally and engage in the process of looking at the resources to make sure that there is equity of resources in both middle schools. The next piece after that will be when they get to Phase III, which will involve a much more complex study that will engage the services of a third party to do a combination enrollment and facilities study. He felt that the big take away from this work was that the data was fascinating, and his recommendation is that they maintain the enrollment the way it is and begin to look at the resources.

Mrs. Queen felt it was important to reiterate that although the enrollment numbers of students they currently have appear to be going down over time, it does not include the new building lots; therefore, Mrs. Lutz and Mrs. Aldi are not saying that the enrollment numbers are going down.

Mr. Oshana noted that there is a very large development going up on Meriden-Waterbury Road and questions if those building lots were included in the redistricting study. Mrs. Lutz replied that it was included in the Derynoski district with 100 units being built. Mrs. Carmody stated that she is a member of the SEED Committee and that she always asked the question of what a new development would do to the school population, and she is always told that the new, bigger homes that are being built are people who live in Southington who are moving from a starter home to a bigger home, so there is no effect on the school population. Mr. Oshana replied that it was not true and that he would love to join Mrs. Carmody at a SEED meeting.

d. Leonard and Gladys Joll Scholarship Committee Appointment

Mrs. Carmody announced that she appointed the following Board members, who volunteered, to be on the Joll Scholarship Committee: Mr. Derynoski, Mrs. Lombardi, and Mrs. Johnson.

e. Job Description: Accounting Manager

MOTION: by Mrs. Clark, seconded by Mrs. Lombardi:

"Move to approve the job description for the Accounting Manager position as recommended by the Policy and Personnel Committee."

ROLL CALL VOTE: YES – Mrs. Queen, Mrs. Clark, Mrs. Johnson, Mrs. Lombardi, Mr. Oshana, Mrs. Carmody. ABSTAIN: Mr. Derynoski. Motion carried with six in favor and one abstention.

12. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: By Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mrs. Clark:

"Move to adjourn."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

The meeting adjourned at 9:55 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, **Linda Blanchard**Recording Secretary